

Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic exposed various flaws in the U.S. food supply chain. One of the most egregious flaws has been the treatment of migrant farmworkers during the pandemic. Migrant farmworkers, the majority of which are from Mexico, account for 73% of agriculture workers and 70% of those migrant workers are undocumented.ⁱ The COVID-19 pandemic converted migrant farmworkers into "essential workers". The Department of Homeland Security declared farmworkers to be, "critical to the food supply chain." This is the same organization that views undocumented immigrants as disposable, deportable illegal aliens.ⁱⁱ Words that strip these workers of their humanity and dignity. An ex-migrant worker describes the role of farmworkers as, "essential links in a supply chain that kept America fed, but always a step away from derision, detention and deportation."ⁱⁱⁱ As of November 29, an estimated 241,840 agriculture workers have contracted COVID-19.^{iv} A recent study published by the University of California, Berkeley, found that migrant farmworkers have been infected by COVID-19 at almost three times the rate of other California residents.^v Thirteen percent of the farmworkers tested had tests come back positive, while 5% of Californians who have been tested, tested positive.^{vi} Farmworkers are disproportionately affected by COVID-19 due to differing factors that include working conditions, living conditions, access to healthcare services and language access. It is imperative that a farmworker policy incorporate fair and equal treatment, have a high impact by reaching a large population, safely administer COVID-19 guidelines and precautions, and be politically feasible in order to change the status quo and rectify injustices.

Working Conditions

National COVID-19 guidelines were released by the Center for Disease Control (CDC) at the beginning of the pandemic and outlined how to protect yourself and others from the virus. Personal protective equipment (PPE) was in short supply during the first few months of the pandemic. Governors around the U.S. mandated the use of face coverings and PPE. Agriculture employers, local governments and community-based organizations banded together to provide PPE to farmworkers.^{vii} Oregon officials handed out 900,000 face masks in June, before the start of harvest season.^{viii} However, studies of farmworkers in Oregon and California provide a different perspective on access to PPE. California farmworkers reported that only 54% of farms provided face masks, while Oregon farmworkers reported that 77% received an employer-provided face

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

mask.^{ixx} Twenty-two percent of Oregon farmworkers reported no change to bathroom and handwashing conditions on-site, despite a temporary administrative rule regarding public health safety measures for agricultural operations.^{xi}

Farmworkers also reported having difficulty maintaining six feet of distance for certain tasks, including during meetings or working on an assembly line. Thirty-one percent of Oregon farmworkers reported being required to work in close proximity to other employees without PPE.^{xii} Providing adequate personal protective equipment, physical distancing requirements and hygienic working conditions during a global pandemic is the absolute bare minimum that should be extended to essential workers who risk their lives to supply the nation's food.

Living Conditions

The living conditions of migrant farmworkers causes them to be more vulnerable to COVID-19. Due to the temporary nature of the work, employers are expected to provide housing to migrant farmworkers during the harvest season. Housing can be provided in a congregate living setting, also called labor camps. Up to six people may share a room with three bunk beds; alternatively, twenty-five people have been found living in the same house.^{xiii} These shared living conditions allow the virus to spread like wildfire. Workers may be able to take precautions at work, but at home they are unable to physically distance and are more susceptible to contracting the virus from fellow roommates. At Lipman tomato farm in Virginia, employers tried to stop the spread of COVID-19 by enforcing a strict lockdown on migrant farmworkers.^{xiv} Farmworkers were restricted to the labor camps or the fields, becoming prisoners to their employers. This abuse of power is uniquely possible in the agriculture sector, because the employer provides workers with a visa, housing and wages. Farmworkers are beholden to their employer and face losing these opportunities if they speak out against labor abuse.

Access to Healthcare Services

COVID-19 has exacerbated the injustices farmworkers face, including their lack of access to health insurance coverage. The National Agricultural Workers Survey administered by the U.S. Department of Labor found that less than half of farmworkers have health insurance, and only 29% had employer provided health insurance.^{xv} Fifty-four percent of California farmworkers and fifty percent of Oregon farmworkers reported costs, lack of insurance and lack of sick leave as barriers

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

that prevented them from seeking medical attention.^{xvixvii} Twenty-four percent of California farmworkers reported fear as being an impediment to accessing healthcare services, especially fear and distrust of government agencies and the healthcare system.^{xviii} These fears are heightened for undocumented workers who risk the loss of their livelihood and deportation. Without equal access to healthcare, migrant farmworkers cannot receive adequate treatment for COVID-19.

Apart from not receiving health insurance coverage, migrant farmworkers lack basic worker protections such as paid sick leave, overtime pay and payment of the federal minimum wage.^{xix} Undocumented workers are even more vulnerable, because they are unable to receive unemployment benefits, stimulus payments or legal protections. Due to the desperate situation, some undocumented migrant farmworkers have refused to take a COVID-19 test or have hidden a positive result out of fear that they may lose their job or their wages. A positive test could force them to quarantine without paid sick leave, adding more economic burden. Some workers go to the extreme of entering death pacts with fellow co-workers; where if one tests positive, they keep it a secret in order to prevent the whole labor camp from shutting down.^{xx} Reyna Lopez, the director of a farmworkers union, explains "Not only is there no paid leave [if you can't work], but no job. That tells farmworkers they don't have an incentive to tell people that they are feeling sick. The biggest fear is not necessarily the virus itself; it's not being able to provide for family."^{xxi} Access to healthcare services should be a basic human right extended to everyone, especially during a pandemic.

Language Access

Unequal access to healthcare services is further aggravated by barriers to language access. A study conducted in Oregon found that 24% of the farmworkers surveyed identified as Indigenous and spoke twenty-two different Indigenous languages. Workers expressed concern that their fellow co-workers predominantly spoke Indigenous languages and their unfamiliarity of Spanish may be creating information gaps in regards to COVID-19 guidelines and information. This was confirmed by the University of California, Berkeley study. The study discovered that farmworkers who only spoke an Indigenous language had higher positivity rates than Spanish or English speakers.^{xxii} In Oxnard, California, Radio Indígena was created to transmit information in Indigenous languages about COVID-19.^{xxiii} The organization, Listos California, launched a farmworkers initiative community project with digital audio files sharing COVID-19 information

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

and disaster preparedness in various Indigenous languages, Spanish, Hmong and Punjabi.^{xxiv} These are just two examples of individual citizens or non-profit organizations who stepped up to fill the COVID-19 language access gap.^{xxv} However, mixed messages and an uncoordinated response from local and national governments has created uncertainty and confusion even in English. The lack of information in numerous languages on preventing the transmission of the virus is especially worrisome and further endangers farmworkers.

Current Policies

CARES Act, FFCRA and FARM Act

The Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act extended \$23.5 billion of economic relief to agricultural producers, however none of those relief funds were required to reach farmworkers.^{xxvi} Following the CARES Act, the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) was passed by U.S. Congress and granted free COVID-19 testing to uninsured individuals; but undocumented immigrants, H-2A workers and Temporary Protected Status holders were excluded from the policy.^{xxvii} FFCRA also provided employees with paid sick leave and expanded family and medical leave due to COVID-19.^{xxviii} Unfortunately, the FFCRA included a clause stating that small businesses with fewer than fifty employees may be exempt from the requirement to provide leave if it threatens the viability of the business.^{xxix} 96.6% of farmworkers work on a farm with fewer than fifty employees, which denies them access to paid leave under FFCRA.^{xxx} In response to this injustice, Oregon Senator Jeff Merkley introduced the Frontline At-Risk Manual (FARM) Laborers Protection Act to the Senate. Under the FARM Act, farmworkers would be assured ten days of paid sick relief, receive pandemic hazard pay of an additional \$13 an hour, restrict layoffs and implement CDC physical distancing and sanitation recommendations.^{xxxi} While the act was introduced to the Senate in June, it has not been passed into law.

Local government policies

The federal government never enacted enforceable rules to protect farmworkers from COVID-19 or to advise employers on what to do if their workers contracted the virus. Local and state governments were forced to adopt individual responses to COVID-19 in the agricultural sector. Eleven states (California, Colorado, Michigan, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Pennsylvania,

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

Rhode Island, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin) have implemented mandatory guidelines and protections for farmworkers.^{xxxii} These protections include: issuing additional PPE, enforcing physical distancing guidelines, disinfecting and maintaining a hygienic workplace and offering free COVID-19 testing to workers. Voluntary, non-enforceable guidance was issued in twenty states, and nineteen states, including Texas and Florida, have issued no guidelines for protecting farmworkers.^{xxxiii} A handful of state governments including Oregon, Washington and California used federal CARES Act money to create relief funds specifically for immigrants, including farmworkers and undocumented immigrants.^{xxxivxxxv}

Quarantine Housing Program

The Grower-Shipper Association of Central California began a farmworker quarantine housing program in April.^{xxxvi} This program provided temporary housing to farmworkers who had tested positive for COVID-19, were asymptomatic or had been exposed to the virus. Farmworkers who participated in the program also received daily food deliveries and regular health check-ups organized through Salinas Valley Memorial Hospital.^{xxxvii} The quarantine housing program was so successful that California Governor, Gavin Newsom, used it as a model for his Housing for the Harvest program.^{xxxviii} The Housing for the Harvest program is initially available in the Central Valley, Central Coast and Imperial Valley regions, due to their high concentration of farmworkers.^{xxxix} However, other counties and regions are able to opt-in to the program. In order to become eligible for the program, farmworkers must provide evidence to the state that they have tested positive for COVID-19 or have been exposed to the virus.^{xl} A hotel room is provided by the state, as well as: three meal deliveries daily, transportation, wellness checks and financial assistance.^{xli} Everything is offered at no cost to the eligible farmworkers. The state received Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) approval in order to cover a portion of the funding for the program.^{xlii}

California COVID-19 Farmworker Relief Package

The California COVID-19 Farmworker Relief Package was recently passed on September 30, and provides farmworkers with the most comprehensive pandemic assistance.^{xliii} The package prioritizes workplace health and safety: it funds a bilingual educational outreach campaign, ensures paid sick leave and worker compensation benefits, and calls on Cal/OSHA to enforce COVID-19 guidelines and track workplace violations. The Housing for the Harvest program is included in

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

the relief package, in order to provide temporary housing to farmworkers who have tested positive for COVID-19. The package expands telehealth services to reach rural, hard to access communities, and will ensure that testing for COVID-19 targets rural communities. Finally, PPE access will expand to reach more farmworkers.^{xliv}

Modifications

The California COVID-19 Farmworker Relief Package adequately addresses paid sick leave and worker compensation benefits. However, the bilingual outreach campaign should be expanded to include the multitude of other languages farmworkers speak besides just English and Spanish.^{xlv} Language access services should not only inform workers about COVID-19 guidelines and ways to access job benefits, they should also provide translation assistance in order to remove language barriers when farmworkers seek medical care. The policy should include a threshold amount that farmworkers have to be paid. This is to ensure all farmworkers receive a decent minimum wage. It also acknowledges the risks farmworkers take to ensure the U.S. food supply chain does not break during the pandemic.

The role of Cal/OSHA in enforcing COVID-19 guidelines and tracking workplace violations is ill-suited to the demographic. Many farmworkers are undocumented and do not feel comfortable reporting workplace violations to government agencies. A community-based organization would be better prepared to carry out this role because they can act as a trustworthy confidant and ally to farmworkers.^{xlvi} The community-based organization could act as an intermediary and receive the reported violations on behalf of the farmworkers, then report them to Cal/OSHA. The housing portion of the policy should be expanded to include additional housing for farmworkers. Under the current policy, hotel and motel rooms are provided to farmworkers who can demonstrate to the state that they have tested positive for COVID-19 or have been exposed to the virus. Although this addresses the immediate problem of exposure, it does not consider the crowded housing conditions many farmworkers face. Additional housing should be provided to farmworkers who have not tested positive for COVID-19, in order to alleviate crowded conditions during a pandemic that sees viruses spread quickly in tight quarters. A thorough housing program must be included in the policy to promote equal and fair treatment of farmworkers.

Recommendation

The California COVID-19 Farmworker Relief Package attempts to recognize the various inequities farmworkers face. Therefore, the California COVID-19 Farmworker Relief Package, with the suggested modifications, should be extended to become national legislation. The incoming Biden/Harris administration is poised to enhance immigration policies and center their initial efforts on aiding minority communities that continue to face injustices.^{xlvii} However, if Democrats do not gain a Senate majority, more liberal policies will be blocked by Republicans. Taking this into consideration, the policy has fair political feasibility. The policy will have a high impact, addressing the needs of all migrant farmworkers nationwide. Migrant farmworkers account for 73% of agricultural workers, yet they are unjustly excluded from the basic essential benefits they require.^{xlviii} This policy would reach a significant portion of the farmworker population. The modified California COVID-19 Farmworker Relief Package demonstrates safe administration because farmworkers would have CDC guidelines enforced, receive proper PPE, and have access to COVID-19 testing and healthcare services. Finally, the adoption of this policy would ensure safe and equal treatment for all farmworkers. The most overlooked and undervalued subset of the population would at last receive basic rights protecting their working conditions and living conditions.

The COVID-19 pandemic functions as an opportunity to break away from the status quo. As Arundhati Roy eloquently writes: "It is a portal, a gateway between one world and the next."^{xlix} Instead of returning to normal, a new world must be envisioned that emerges from the darkness. This policy suggestion is just one part of a pathway towards formulating policies that protect the lives and livelihoods of migrant farmworkers during and after COVID-19. Farmworker labor rights, working conditions and access to healthcare are immensely intricate topics. One single policy solution is unable to capture and address all of the needs. The modified California COVID-19 Farmworker Relief Package is simply one solution to a complex problem. It is an attempt to leave racism, discrimination and injustice behind in order to create a brighter, more just world.

ⁱ Moriarty, A. (2020, October 1). Immigrant Farmworkers and America's Food Production: 5 Things to Know [Web log post]. Retrieved from <https://www.fwd.us/news/immigrant-farmworkers-and-americas-food-production-5-things-to-know/>

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

- ⁱⁱ Jordan, M. (2020, April 10). Farmworkers, Mostly Undocumented, Become ‘Essential’ During Pandemic. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/02/us/coronavirus-undocumented-immigrant-farmworkers-agriculture.html>
- ⁱⁱⁱ Corchado, A. (2020, May 6). A Former Farmworker on American Hypocrisy. *The New York Times*.
- ^{iv} Lusk, J. (n.d.). *Purdue Food and Agriculture Vulnerability Index*. Retrieved from https://ag.purdue.edu/agecon/Pages/FoodandAgVulnerabilityIndex.aspx?_ga=2.56793390.563531196.1602252382-1692557252.1601925927.
- ^v Ho, V. (2020, December 2). Covid and California's farmworkers: Study lays bare disproportionate risks. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/dec/02/california-farmworkers-covid-19-infections>
- ^{vi} Ibid.
- ^{vii} United States of America, Oregon Government. (n.d.). *Resources for Keeping Farmworkers Healthy*.
- ^{viii} Tebor, C. (2020, May 29). Oregon distributes masks, protective gear to farm workers amid coronavirus pandemic. *The Oregonian*.
- ^{ix} *COVID-19 Farmworker Study Preliminary Data Brief* (Issue brief). (2020, July 27). Retrieved from http://covid19farmworkerstudy.org/survey/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/EN-COFS-Preliminary-Data-Brief_FINAL.pdf
- ^x *COVID-19 Farmworker Study Preliminary Data Brief* (Issue brief). (2020, September 21). Retrieved from http://covid19farmworkerstudy.org/survey/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Preliminary-Data-Brief_OR_COFS_-9.22.20.pdf
- ^{xi} United States of America, Oregon Department of Consumer and Business Services and Oregon Occupational Safety and Health Division. (n.d.). *Temporary Administrative Rule Addressing the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency in Labor Housing and Agricultural Employment*.
- ^{xii} *COVID-19 Farmworker Study Preliminary Data Brief* (Issue brief). (2020, September 21). Retrieved from http://covid19farmworkerstudy.org/survey/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Preliminary-Data-Brief_OR_COFS_-9.22.20.pdf
- ^{xiii} Fawcett, M., & Gupta, A. (2020, June 11). The Food Industry’s Next Covid-19 Victims: Migrant Farmworkers. *In These Times*.
- ^{xiv} Jordan, M. (2020, October 19). Migrant Workers Restricted to Farms Under One Grower’s Virus Lockdown. *The New York Times*.
- ^{xv} Costa, D., & Martin, P. (2020, March 24). *Coronavirus and farmworkers: Farm employment, safety issues, and the H-2A guestworker program* (Rep.). Retrieved from <https://www.epi.org/publication/coronavirus-and-farmworkers-h-2a/>
- ^{xvi} *COVID-19 Farmworker Study Preliminary Data Brief* (Issue brief). (2020, July 27). Retrieved from http://covid19farmworkerstudy.org/survey/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/EN-COFS-Preliminary-Data-Brief_FINAL.pdf
- ^{xvii} *COVID-19 Farmworker Study Preliminary Data Brief* (Issue brief). (2020, September 21). Retrieved from http://covid19farmworkerstudy.org/survey/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Preliminary-Data-Brief_OR_COFS_-9.22.20.pdf
- ^{xviii} *COVID-19 Farmworker Study Preliminary Data Brief* (Issue brief). (2020, July 27). Retrieved from http://covid19farmworkerstudy.org/survey/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/EN-COFS-Preliminary-Data-Brief_FINAL.pdf
- ^{xix} Mapping Inequality: Farmworkers’ Rights under State Employment Laws [Web log post]. (2020, July 27). Retrieved from <https://www.farmworkerjustice.org/blog-post/mapping-inequality-farmworkers-rights-under-state-employment-laws/>
- ^{xx} Fawcett, M., & Gupta, A. (2020, July 5). Undocumented Farmworkers Are Refusing COVID Tests for Fear of Losing Their Jobs. *International Viewpoint*. Retrieved from <https://internationalviewpoint.org/spip.php?article6706>
- ^{xxi} Ibid.
- ^{xxii} Ho, V. (2020, December 2). Covid and California's farmworkers: Study lays bare disproportionate risks. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/dec/02/california-farmworkers-covid-19-infections>
- ^{xxiii} Hall, A. (2020, April 22). Here's Why California's Immigrant Communities Need Coronavirus Information in Their Own Languages. *KQED*. Retrieved from <https://www.kqed.org/news/11813233/if-you-dont-speak-english-lifesaving-coronavirus-information-can-be-difficult-to-find>

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

- ^{xxiv} Farmworkers Initiative. (n.d.). Retrieved from <https://www.listocalifornia.org/community-projects/farmworkers-initiative/>
- ^{xxv} Bergstrom, D. (2020, March 25). Fresno-area translators race to get coronavirus info to Hmong, Punjabi, Spanish speakers. *The Fresno Bee*.
- ^{xxvi} *Frontline At-Risk Manual (FARM) Laborers Protection Act* (Issue brief). (n.d.). Retrieved <https://www.merkley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/FARM%20Laborers%20Protection%20Act%20-%20one%20pager1.pdf>
- ^{xxvii} Willingham, Z., & Mathema, S. (2020, April 23). Protecting Farmworkers From Coronavirus and Securing the Food Supply. *Center for American Progress*. Retrieved from <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2020/04/23/483488/protecting-farmworkers-coronavirus-securing-food-supply/>
- ^{xxviii} United States of America, US Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division. (n.d.). *Families First Coronavirus Response Act: Employee Paid Leave Rights*.
- ^{xxix} Ibid.
- ^{xxx} *Frontline At-Risk Manual (FARM) Laborers Protection Act* (Issue brief). (n.d.). Retrieved <https://www.merkley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/FARM%20Laborers%20Protection%20Act%20-%20one%20pager1.pdf>
- ^{xxxi} Oregon Senate. (2020, June 23). *Merkley, Colleagues Introduce Urgently-Needed Legislation to Help Hard-Hit Agricultural Workers Amid Pandemic* [Press release]. Retrieved from <https://www.merkley.senate.gov/news/press-releases/merkley-colleagues-introduce-urgently-needed-legislation-to-help-hard-hit-agricultural-worker-amid-pandemic>
- ^{xxxii} Reiley, L., & Reinhard, B. (2020, September 24). Virus's unseen hot zone: The American farm. *The Washington Post*.
- ^{xxxiii} Ibid.
- ^{xxxiv} Gov. Inslee orders more COVID-19 testing for Washington farmworkers. (2020, August 19). *King 5*. Retrieved from <https://www.king5.com/article/news/health/coronavirus/gov-inslee-orders-more-covid-19-testing-for-washington-farmworkers/281-4f72dbff-5e50-4ade-b3b2-86942ad07bb8>
- ^{xxxv} *COVID-19 in Rural America: Impact on Farms & Agricultural Workers* (Issue brief). (2020, October 19). Retrieved <http://www.ncfh.org/msaws-and-covid-19.html>
- ^{xxxvi} Governor Announces Statewide Program Modeled After GSA's Farm Worker Quarantine Housing [Web log post]. (2020, July 27). Retrieved from <https://www.growershipper.com/blog/governor-announces-statewide-program-modeled-after-gsas-farm-worker-quarantine-housing-424.htm>
- ^{xxxvii} Ibid.
- ^{xxxviii} GSA Establishes Quarantined Housing Program for Farm Workers In Imperial/Yuma Growing Regions [Web log post]. (2020, November 10). Retrieved from <https://www.growershipper.com/blog/gsa-establishes-quarantined-housing-program-for-farm-workers-in-imperial-yuma-growing-regions-429.htm>
- ^{xxxix} Governor Newsom Announces Housing for the Harvest Program [Web log post]. (2020, July 28). Retrieved from <https://www.wga.com/blog/governor-newsom-announces-housing-harvest-program>
- ^{xl} Cosecha Sana: Housing for the Harvest Program. (n.d.). Retrieved from <https://www.capk.org/programs/cosechasana/housingfortheharvest/>
- ^{xli} Ibid.
- ^{xlii} Housing for agricultural workers. (n.d.). Retrieved from <https://covid19.ca.gov/housing-for-agricultural-workers/>
- ^{xliii} Cimini, K. (2020, October 1). Newsom signs COVID-19 protections for agricultural workers. Retrieved from <https://calmatters.org/california-divide/2020/10/newsom-signs-covid-19-protections-for-agricultural-workers/>
- ^{xliv} Ibid.
- ^{xlv} Hall, A. (2020, April 22). Here's Why California's Immigrant Communities Need Coronavirus Information in Their Own Languages. *KQED*. Retrieved from <https://www.kqed.org/news/11813233/if-you-dont-speak-english-lifesaving-coronavirus-information-can-be-difficult-to-find>
- ^{xlvi} Echeverria, D. (2020, October 27). Monterey County served as inspiration for Farmworker Relief Package. But lawmakers and advocates say more help is needed. *Peninsula Press*. Retrieved from <http://peninsulapress.com/2020/10/27/monterey-county-served-as-inspiration-for-farmworker-relief-package-but-lawmakers-and-advocates-say-more-help-is-needed/>
- ^{xlvii} Miroff, N., & Sacchetti, M. (2020, December 2). Biden plans to spurn Trump immigration restrictions, but risk of new border crisis looms. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved from <https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/12/02/biden-trump-immigration-policy/?arc404=true>

COVID-19: Disproportionate Effects on Migrant Farmworkers

Miya Burke

^{xlviii} Moriarty, A. (2020, October 1). Immigrant Farmworkers and America's Food Production: 5 Things to Know [Web log post]. Retrieved from <https://www.fwd.us/news/immigrant-farmworkers-and-americas-food-production-5-things-to-know/>

^{xlix} Roy, A. (2020, April 3). The pandemic is a portal. *Financial Times*. Retrieved from <https://www.ft.com/content/10d8f5e8-74eb-11ea-95fe-fcd274e920ca>